
AGENDA 
MULMUR POLICE SERVICES BOARD (PSB) 

Wednesday January 26, 2022 
9:00 am – ZOOM Electronic Meeting 

1. a) CALL TO ORDER BY THE SECRETARY

b) Oath of Office

c) Appointment of Chair
Staff Recommendation: THAT _______ be appointed Chair of the Mulmur Police 

Service Board for 2022.

2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Staff Recommendation: THAT the agenda be approved.

3. MINUTES OF THE PERVIOUS MEETING
Staff Recommendation: THAT the Minutes of the Mulmur Police Services Board 

dated July 28, 2021 be approved.

4. DISCLOSURE OF PECUNIARY INTEREST

5. PUBLIC QUESTION PERIOD

This meeting is being conducted by means of Electronic Participation by a majority 
of members, as permitted by Section 238 (3.3) of the Municipal Act, 2001, as amended. 

USING VIDEO AND/OR AUDIO CONFERENCING. 

To connect only by phone, please dial any of the following numbers.  When prompted, please enter 
the meeting ID provided below the phone numbers.  You will be placed into the meeting in muted 
mode. If you encounter difficulty, please call the front desk at 705-466-3341, ext. 0 

+1 778 907 2071 Canada
+1 204 272 7920 Canada
+1 438 809 7799 Canada
+1 587 328 1099 Canada
+1 647 374 4685 Canada

To connect to video with a computer, smart phone or digital device) and with either digital audio or 
separate phone line, download the zoom application ahead of time and enter the digital address 
below into your search engine or follow the link below. Enter the meeting ID when prompted.  

 https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84602248258 Meeting ID: 846 0224 8258 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84602248258


 
 

 
6. DELEGATIONS / PRESENTATIONS - NONE 
 
7. ADMINISTRATION 
 
6.1 2022 Paid Duty Budget 
 

Staff Recommendation: THAT the Mulmur Police Services Board receive the 
2022 Paid Duty Budget; 
 
AND THAT the Mulmur Police Service Board support the motions passed by 
Council and the Roads Safety Committee; 
 
AND FURTHER THAT the Police Service Board request the OPP move forward 
with monitoring on County Road 21, 10 Sideroad, Airport Road, River Road and 
20 Sideroad.  

 
6.2 Detachment Reports 
 

Staff Recommendation: THAT the 3rd and 4th Quarter 2021 Mulmur Detachment 
Reports be received. 

 
6.3 Town of Penetanguishene Police Service Board Correspondence 
 
8. INFORMATION ITEMS 

 
7.1 Township of Mulmur Motions 
7.2 Resignation – Dennis Phillipson 
7.3 Police Service Board Compositions 
7.4 Towing Bylaw Initiatives 

 
Staff Recommendation: THAT the information items be received. 

 
9. ITEMS FOR FUTURE MEETINGS 
  
10. ADJOURNMENT 
 

Staff Recommendation: THAT the meeting adjourn at ____am to meet again at 
9:00am on July 27, 2022 or at the call of the Chair. 



 

 

    MINUTES 
POLICE SERVICE BOARD 

    July 28, 2021 - 9:00AM 
 

 

Present: Chair Jeff Sedgwick – Provincial Appointee 
  Ken Cufaro – Council Representative 
  Dennis Phillipson – Mulmur Member 
  S/Sgt Tony Jelich – OPP 
  Roseann Knechtel – Secretary 
    

1. Call to Order by the Chair 
 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Chair Jeff Sedgwick 
 

Appointment of Recording Secretary for 2021 
 

Moved by Cufaro and seconded by Phillipson 
 

THAT Roseann Knechtel be appointed as Recording Secretary of the Mulmur Police 
Service Board. 

Carried. 
   

2. Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest – None 
 

3. Approval of Agenda 
 

Moved by Cufaro and Seconded by Phillipson 
 
THAT the Minutes of the agenda for the Mulmur Police Services Board dated July 
28, 2021 be approved. 

Carried. 
 

4. Approval of Minutes – January 27, 2021 
 

Moved by Phillipson and Seconded by Cufaro 
 
THAT the Minutes of the Mulmur Police Services Board dated January 27, 2021 be 
approved. 

Carried. 
 

5. Presentations/Delegations – None 
 
6. New Business (Discussion Items) 
 
6.1  Police Service Board Changes 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Members discussed the Town of Grand Valley PSB motion, proposed board 
composition and the removal of Provincial Appointees.  

 
 Moved by Phillipson and Seconded by Sedgwick 
 

THAT the Mulmur Police Services Board recommends to Mulmur Council the 
support the Town of Grand Valley’s OPP Detachment Board Composition as 
amended to include 20% provincial appointee representation in each Board for 
submission to the Office of the Solicitor General.  
 
A recorded vote was requested. 

 
    Yea Nay 
Member Cufaro   N 
Member Phillipson Y 
Chair Sedgwick Y 

 
Carried. 

 
6.2 OPP Quiet Running Initiative 

 
S/Sgt Tony Jelich provided an overview to the OPP Quiet Running Initiative. Time 
was spent on enforcement of noise and loud vehicles across the County. 
 
Members requested statistics from this program, specific to Mulmur Township, for 
presentation and discussion at the next Police Service Board. 
 

6.3 Paid Duty Report/Statistics 
 

S/Sgt Tony Jelich presented on paid duty reports which occurred on April 15, April 
24, May 3, May 11, June 4, June 16 and June 26. 
 
Member Cufaro requested that a Paid Duty template be created to ensure 
consistency in information. It is suggested that the template incorporate 
information including but not limited to listing the offense, posted speed, infraction, 
specific location and time spent at each location. 
 
Member Phillipson provided a history of Paid Duty in Mulmur, primarily focusing on 
Airport Road, and now incorporating interior areas of concern. 

 
7.  Information Items 
 
7.1 Township of Mulmur Request for Paid Duty 
7.2 Township of Mulmur Moving Ontarians More Safely Motion 
7.3 Town of Mono Highway Traffic Act Set Fines 
7.4 Town of Mono Black Cat Speed Monitoring 



 

 

7.5 Town of Caledon POA Memorandum 
7.6 Dufferin County Community Safety and Well-Being Plan  
 

Moved by Cufaro and Seconded by Phillipson 
 

THAT the Information Items be received.  
Carried. 

 
8. Detachment Report 
 

S/Sgt Tony Jelich presented on calls received within the Township for the first and 
second quarters of 2021. Member sought clarification on domestic causes of MVC’s 
and increased HTA offenses. 
 
S/Sgt Jelich noted the number of officers in Mulmur and Dufferin has increased 
substantially due to the increased area of responsibility through the incorporation of 
the Town of Orangeville and Town of Shelburne. A greater police presence and an 
increased number of officers on the roads is leading to more charges and greater 
enforcement in Mulmur. 
 
S/Sgt Jelich does not anticipate any concerning trends but did highlight the change 
in legislation surround stunt driving, as this will impact the amount of vehicle seizures 
and license suspensions. 

 
Member Cufaro sought clarification on firearm use on rural properties. Police will 
investigate there is no risk to members of the public and that appropriate safety 
measures are being adhered to. Member Cufaro requested a follow up on high 
velocity bullets as a public safety concern. 

 
9. Items for Future Meetings 

 
10. Public Discussion 

 
Chair Sedgwick recognized Cheryl Russell. Russell complimented the agenda 
package and the amount of information included. Russell thanked the Police 
Services Board and OPP for their work and the increased the number of patrols in 
Mulmur. 

 
11. Adjourn/Next Meeting Date  
 

Moved by Cufaro and Seconded by Phillipson 
 
THAT the meeting adjourn at 10:10 am to meet again at 9:00am on January 26, 
2022 or at the call of the Chair. 

Carried. 
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General Ledger
Ledger Detail for Fiscal Year Ending DEC 31,2022 - Posting Date: 2022-01-01 To 2022-01-31

Trace #Pd. Date Source Description Debits CreditsRef Balance

Account: 01-1098-7360 POLICING - PAID DUTY

Beginning Balance 10,791.68

YTD Account Total 10,791.68
Annual Budget 11,000.00

Balance Forward: 10,791.68
Report Summary

Total Debits/Credits: 0.00 0.00

Report Net: 10,791.68
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Town of /Ville de Penetanguishene 
 

 
 
 
 
 

10 rue Robert St. West/ouest, P.O./C.P. Box 5009 
Penetanguishene, ON  L9M 2G2 

 

Tel: 705.549.7453   Fax: 705.549.3743 
www.penetanguishene.ca 

 

Police Services Board 
 
 
December 7, 2021 
 
 
Hon. Doug Downey  
Attorney General  
McMurtry-Scott Bldg 11th Floor 
720 Bay Street 
Toronto, ON M7A 2S9 
 
 
Dear Hon. Doug Downey; 
 
RE: Concerning Rates of Recidivism 
 

At the Penetanguishene Police Services Board meeting held on June 14, 2021, members of 
the board received a quarterly report from the Southern Georgian Bay OPP Detachment 
Commander.  Within the report, the board noticed that the crime rate numbers were 
surprisingly high.  The Detachment Commander explained that a major contributing factor 
to the high crime rate was that a high number of offenders were often being released by 
the courts and therefore given the opportunity to re-offend.  
 
Following the meeting, the Detachment was able to research the recidivism rates for the 
catchment area in order to get a better understanding of the circumstances.  Prior to the 
COVID-19 pandemic (August 2018 to February 2020) to post pandemic (March 2020 to 
September 2021) there was increase of 11% in recidivism rates.  In Penetanguishene alone, 
there were a total of 12427 charges that were analyzed (29% criminal and 71% Provincial) 
with 519 persons who had charges withdrawn in the same time period.   
 
These recidivism rates were concerning for the Police Services Board for two reasons.  The 
first being that it’s obvious that no lesson is learnt by most offenders when they are provided 
with multiple chances. The second being that this recidivism cycle that’s being created 
continues to cause more work for the police which then takes them away from other 
important duties. 
 
We’re aware that the analysis of rates demonstrates an increase since the pandemic, and 
fully recognize that the COVID-19 pandemic could have been a contributing factor to the 
increase in rates.  However, since the pandemic restrictions seem to be lifting, we’re 
hopeful that the recidivism rates lessen as well. 
 
Our hope is to bring awareness to the recidivism rates, advocate for the Southern Georgian 
Bay OPP and finally, enact change within the provincial court system to help minimize 
these rates.   It would be most helpful not only to the Southern Georgian Bay OPP but all 
detachments across the province if the provincial court system could help minimize 

Delivered by Email: 
attorneygeneral@ontario.ca 



 

Letter to Hon. Doug Downey, Attorney General 
Concerning Rates of Recidivism 
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Penetanguishene, ON  L9M 2G2 

 

Tel: 705.549.7453   Fax: 705.549.3743 
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recidivism rates by monitoring and recording the offenders who continue to reoffend and 
highly consider recidivism when sentencing.   
 
We’re hopeful that by raising awareness of the high recidivism rates within our detachment, 
it may persuade change within the provincial court system related to offender sentencing.  
Please feel free to reach out to the undersigned bcummings@penetanguishene.ca should 
you have any questions. 
 
THE CORPORATION OF THE TOWN OF PENETANGUISHENE 

 
Brian Cummings, Board Chair 
Penetanguishene Police Services Board       
 
CC: Hon. Sylvia Jones, Solicitor General 
 Inspector Joseph Evans, OPP 
 Interim Executive Director, Bruce Chapman, OAPSB 
 Council of the Town of Penetanguishene 
 Chief Administrative Officer, Jeff Lees, Town of Penetanguishene 
 All municipalities in Ontario 
  
/kc 
 
 
 
 
  

mailto:bcummings@penetanguishene.ca


 

    COUNCIL MINUTES 
    December 8, 2021 9:00AM 

 
 

Council Present: Mayor Horner, Deputy Mayor Hawkins, Councillor Boxem, 
Councillor Clark and Councillor Cufaro 

 
Staff Present:  Tracey Atkinson – CAO/Clerk/Planner, Heather Boston - 

Treasurer, John Willmetts, Director of Public Works, Roseann 
Knechtel - Deputy Clerk 

 
 

14.0 COMMITTEE MINUTES AND SUB-COMMITTEE REPORTS  
 

14.17 Roads Safety Committee Motions to Council 
 

Moved by Cufaro and Seconded by Boxem 
 
THAT Council receive the Committee Minutes and Sub-Committee Reports as 
copied and circulated; 
 
AND THAT Council recommends the OPP continue to monitor the following 
areas for Paid Duty: County Road 21, 10 Sideroad, Airport Road, River Road 
and 20 Sideroad; 
 
AND FURTHER THAT Council requests the OPP Traffic Officers monitor 
County Rd 21 as a high motor vehicle collision area in Mulmur as approximately 
one third of all MVC’s within the Township occur on County Road 21. 
 

Yea  Nay 
Councillor Boxem  Y 
Councillor Clark  Y 
Councillor Cufaro  Y   
Deputy Mayor Hawkins Y 
Mayor Horner   Y  

CARRIED. 
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ROADS SAFETY COMMITTEE 

 
MOTIONS TO COUNCIL 

November 22nd, 2021 
 
 
 

Moved by Graf and Seconded by Russel 
 

THAT the Roads Safety Committee recommend to Council that they continue to monitor 
the following areas for Paid Duty based on the PSB Q3 Report: County Road 21, 10 
Sideroad, Airport Road, River Road and 20 Sideroad 

 Carried.  
  
 
 
 Moved by Whitney Seconded by Russel 
 
 WHEREAS there have been 75 Motor Vehicle collisions in the Township of Mulmur 
 between January 1 and September 30, 2021.  
 
 AND WHEREAS the majority of motor vehicle collisions are occurring on County Road 21; 
 

NOW THEREFORE the Roads Safety Committee recommend that Council request the 
 OPP Traffic Officers monitor County Rd 21 as a high motor vehicle collision area in Mulmur. 

 Carried.  
 
 
  
  
 

Moved by Russel Seconded by Graf 
  
 THAT the Roads Safety Committee recommend to Council that the Terms of Reference 
 and Committee Mandate be amended to meet four (4) times a year.  
 Carried.  
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Roseann Knechtel

Subject: FW: Agenda for the Joint PSB Meeting on October 22, 2021 

From: dennis phillipson 
Sent: October 25, 2021 1:47 PM 
Subject: Re: Agenda for the Joint PSB Meeting on October 22, 2021  
 
Hi Roseann: I missed Friday’s joint meeting for a couple of reasons. First, I was unable to sign in following the joining 
instructions. However and more importantly, I had to handle a couple of issues on the home front, primarily of a 
business nature.  
Under these circumstances I think the best course of action for me to take is to resign my membership for the 
Mulmur Police Service board effective immediately. I have enjoyed the work immensely both as a member and Chair 
on a couple of occasions over several years and will no doubt miss my involvement with the criminal justice system 
and policing in our Township. I am quite confident both our Board and County policing will continue to serve 
Mulmur residents very professionally.  
Respectfully, 
Dennis Phillipson  
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Roseann Knechtel

Subject: FW: Status of OPP Detachment Boards - Dufferin OPP Detachment

From: Shahzad, Kiran (SOLGEN) 
Sent: January 20, 2022 10:23 AM 
To: Roseann Knechtel  
Subject: RE: Status of OPP Detachment Boards ‐ Dufferin OPP Detachment 
 

Good morning Roseann, 
 
Thank you for following up.  
 
The Ministry will provide updates on the timelines for detachment boards as they become 
available; at this time, however, no dates related to the process have been confirmed. We hope to 
have more information to you soon.  
 
Have a great day, 
 
Kiran   
 
Senior Policy Advisor 
Community Safety and Intergovernmental Policy Branch 
Ministry of the Solicitor General 
 

From: Roseann Knechtel  
Sent: January 18, 2022 11:29 AM 
To: Reading, Joanna (SOLGEN)  
Subject: Status of OPP Detachment Boards ‐ Dufferin OPP Detachment 
 

CAUTION ‐‐ EXTERNAL E‐MAIL ‐ Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the sender. 
Hi Joanna, 
 
I am just wondering if there is any update regarding the police service board compositions and proposals submitted 
to the Solicitor General’s office last year as well as the status of the Community Safety and Policing Act that was 
anticipated to come into force early this year. 
 
Thank you in advance. 
 
Have a great day, 
 
Roseann Knechtel, BA, MMC | Deputy Clerk / Planning Coordinator 
Township of Mulmur | 758070 2nd Line East | Mulmur, Ontario  L9V 0G8 
Phone 705‐466‐3341 ext. 223 | Fax 705‐466‐2922 | rknechtel@mulmur.ca 
Join our email list to receive important information and keep up to date on the latest Township news. 
 

  You don't often get email from kiran.shahzad@ontario.ca. Learn why this is important  



 

This memo is for information only. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

MEMO 
To:  Mulmur Police Service Board 
From:  Roseann Knechtel, Deputy Clerk 
Date:  January 26, 2022 
Re:  Dufferin PSB Submission 
______________________________________________________________________ 

At their meeting on August 4, 2021 Council passed the following motion: 

Moved by Cufaro and Seconded by Boxem 
THAT Council receives the letter from the Town of Grand Valley;  
 
AND THAT Council receives the motion of recommendation from Mulmur’s Police Services 
Board;  
 
AND THAT Council express their support for the Town of Grand Valley’s proposal to the Office of 
the Solicitor General regarding the Dufferin OPP Detachment Board Composition;  
 
AND FURTHER THAT Council authorizes the Town of Grand Valley to submit the proposal as 
presented on behalf of the Township of Mulmur. 
CARRIED. 

 

On September 15, 2021, The Town of Grand Valley submitted a proposal for the Dufferin 
OPP Detachment Board Framework to the Office of the Solicitor General on behalf of all 
Dufferin County municipalities. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Roseann Knechtel             

Roseann Knechtel, Deputy Clerk 
 
 































1

Roseann Knechtel

Subject: FW: Towing Bylaw

From: Karen Landry  
Sent: January 18, 2022 2:59 PM 
To: Roseann Knechtel  
Subject: RE: Towing Bylaw 
 
Hi Roseann, 
 
I am still in the process of completing a draft and anticipate having a draft ready for internal review at the beginning 
of February.  Once this review is complete we will commence organizing and meeting with the applicable 
stakeholders followed by a Public Meeting. 
 
Once the internal review is complete I will be in position to provide more details on the timing for stakeholder and 
public input. 
 
Thanks 
Karen 
 


	2022 01 26  PSB Agenda
	07 28 2021 PSB Draft Minutes
	6.1 2022 Budget
	6.2 Mulmur PSB Report 3rd Quarter
	6.2 Mulmur 4th Quarter Report
	6.3 Letter to Attorney General re Recidivism Rates
	7.1 Council Motions
	7.1 RSC Motions to Council
	7.2 Resignation Dennis Phillipson
	7.3 SLOGEN email
	7.3 Dufferin PSB Memo
	To:  Mulmur Police Service Board
	From:  Roseann Knechtel, Deputy Clerk
	Date:  January 26, 2022
	Re:  Dufferin PSB Submission
	______________________________________________________________________

	7.3 Dufferin Submission through portal
	7.4 Towing Update

